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Meeting Minutes

June 3, 2008
The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, June 3, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.
Present:  Messrs. Peden, Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Viola, Wilson, Yacucci; Ms. Fiske, Ms. Ross, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Guests at the meeting were: Mimi Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly.
Mr. Peden called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.  

Calendar Additions:

Property Development Committee:   meeting tentatively scheduled for June 30 at 4:30 p.m.
Minutes and Treasurer’s Report:

The minutes of the May 6, 2008 meeting were approved as read.  The Treasurer’s Report was also approved as presented.

PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:

Simon Watts Property - 60 W. Third Street

Mr. Watts sent materials proposing that he purchase or exchange a wedge of Trust property immediately adjacent to his property, and partly within his hedge.  When Mr. Watts purchased this property in 2006, he was aware of the plot boundaries, and had been advised previously of the fact that the Trust does not sell or swap land for private development.  Similar requests have been received from other parties and denied in the past.  The Committee unanimously recommends that this proposal be denied.  Mr. Taylor noted the importance of enforcing our interests in all cases where there may be an encroachment on Trust property by an adjacent owner. 
Hermitage/ “9th Street Extension”
Regarding the proposed development of the Hermitage site into townhouses, the Trust has a variety of concerns including access and drainage.  The burned-out structure has now been demolished, due to a ruling by the City Building Inspector that it was unsafe. A letter was received in the office today from William Rhodunda (attorney for the developers).  Beverly Ross presented some paperwork drawn up a few years ago by Herb Swanson, former building inspector.  Mr. Alfree advised Mr. Rhodunda that there would be no further action on our part until September.  Ms. MacDonough will send a letter acknowledging receipt of their letter and plans.
Municipal Services

To obtain financing for the proposed electric substation near Dobbinsville, MSC requires a commitment that the Trust enter into a lease for about one acre.   The Committee unanimously approved this request.
Dialysis Center
The new lease for 2008-13 is now complete pending the Trust submitting some information regarding property assessment to the tenant.
Amazon Lease & Riverbend Development

These two real estate and development items will require consideration in Executive Session.
New Castle Sailing Club
We have received the final lease documents from Mr. Taylor containing the mutually agreed upon changes.  They will be sent to the Sailing Club for signature.
Family Foundation Easement
The Trust received a certified letter from DelDOT urging prompt completion of the right-of-way documents for the eastern entrance to the Family Foundations charter school.  Mr. Taylor spoke to J. Breck Smith, attorney for the school.  Mr. Smith then communicated with DelDOT and the matter is proceeding.  Mr. Taylor noted that it is a “dedication,” not just an easement; however there is no compensation as it was part of the approval process for the school.  Mr. Taylor suggested that McBride & Ziegler set some stakes, as fencing in front of the school may be affected, and the description on the lease and mortgage may need to be amended.  Mr. Appleby said there was not a fence in ROW area.  Mr. Alfree moved to go forward with signing the dedication plot plan and paperwork so it can be recorded; motion approved. 
A second issue is for the Trust to obtain an easement for access to its property at the rear of the school building.  David Campbell of Delaware Transit Corporation, which owns the old railroad bed, wants to see a detailed plan, as the land is part of a future rails for trails project.  The Transit Corporation is agreeable in concept as long as Trust use remains compatible with the trails program or other future use by DTC.  
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Yacucci reporting.
Little League -- The new lease for 2008-13 has been fully executed.  Also, Tom Campbell advised Mr. Yacucci that a permit to pave part of a gravel entrance road was denied due to existence of second entrance in too close proximity along the arterial road (273).  Pearce and Moretto had offered to pave the section for free.
Wharf Dance – The Committee approved the request for a Wharf Dance on September 6 pending receipt by the organizers of a permit from the City and proof of insurance. 
Hot Rod Club – wishes to hold a car show and community day September 13 using area of old softball field west of Dobbinsville.  They have held this activity in the past and it is growing.  Committee asked organizers to put request in writing, and to obtain an insurance rider.  If conditions are wet, they would not bring cars onto the field. We will also stipulate that they clean up the area afterwards.
Tree Planting on Second St. – Committee approved resident (Mr. Coates) request to plant trees behind garages on west side of Second Street, as long as Tree Commission also approves.  
Wilmington University – has requested funds for supplies for a clean-up along Route 273.  Mr. Yacucci asked for details in writing.  This group may be available for other clean up/improvement projects on Trust property.

Tennis Courts – A letter was received from a group of players recommending maintenance to Battery Park Tennis Courts, and also advising that the courts were advertised nationally as a good place to play.  Committee was concerned that this might attract too many users.  Also, it was noted that the Middle States Tennis Association posted a sign without approval; sign is now down.  Mr. Appleby commented that part of the reason for damage to the tennis court pavement was that players do not release tension on the nets when they are done playing.  Renovation of the courts would be a major and costly project and will not be considered at this time.
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. DeAscanis reporting.
Good Will Fire House – Bids are coming in for the design of the renovation and addition.  Mr. Taylor will research the deeds, as there are several parcels with some confusing overlaps, and may recommend consolidating the parcels into one.  This must be handled before City will grant building permit.
Park Maintenance –Mr. Thatcher requested $500 for equipment modifications.  Committee approved.
Fifth and Cherry Street Parking Lot – Attention is needed to the pavement and the landscaping at this lot, which is behind the Post Office and provides parking for Cherry Street residents.  Funds for blacktopping can be included in next year’s budget.  Mr. Castagno recommended that the plantings be addressed first and the paving later.  Residents of that block are willing to design improvements and do the work.  

FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – No report.
ELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Wilson reporting.
Mrs. Quillen has turned over Jim Quillen’s committee records.  The Election Committee met and is looking at possible dates for scheduling the next Trustee election, to fill Mr. Gebhart’s seat.
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.

Library Capital Campaign is waiting for outcome of State Bond Bill deliberations and is cautiously optimistic.  Mr. Viola said that the significant Trust pledge to the project gave weight to the applications to other foundations, and they have received $600,000 from Longwood and $150,000 from Welfare. 
Mr. Appleby reported that they have received a permit from the City to remove a wall behind 420 Delaware in order to enable a drill rig to take samples of the foundation.  An asbestos inspection is required first and bids have been received.  Work is on track for finalizing architectural and engineering plans.
OPEN SPACE COMMITTEE – Ms. Fiske reporting.
A meeting is tentatively planned for June 11 at noon.  Ms. Fiske noted that there is some activity at the Marini property on Third Street.  Mr. Peden said that he received a letter from the City stating that curbs in the area are to be raised in advance of repaving Third Street.
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – No report. 

BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – No report.
GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting.

The Fire Company is happy with the plans for the addition and the attention they are receiving from the Property Maintenance Committee.
ELECTION COMMITTEE – No report.
OTHER COMMITTEES - No report.
COMMUNICATIONS
· The Scholarship Committee submitted its annual report. 
· Received requested information from Municipal Services regarding construction details for structure to be built over wellhead on Route 273.

· Received information from Brosius-Eliason regarding its liquidation.  We will send a letter of interest in order to be on record should they decide to put the property up for sale.

· A resolution has been drafted in memory of R. James Quillen, Jr. for all Trustees to sign.  It will be presented to Mrs. Quillen and recorded with the minutes.
Mr. Alfree then moved that the Board adjourn and convene in Executive Session to discuss three matters of real estate and litigation.  Motion approved.
Upon reconvening, Mr. Wilson moved that the Trustees proceed with deeding the parcel of open land next to the Buttonwood School to the Buttonwood Civic Association, with appropriate deed restrictions worked about between attorneys for the parties and approved by the Outreach Committee.  Motion carried 8-1-1 (Aye: Alfree, Castagno, DeAscanis, Fiske, Ross, Viola, Wilson, Yacucci; Nay:  Mr. Appleby; Abstain:  Mr. Peden.)
After receipt of our appraisal, and disputing its result and also the method of analysis, McConnell Development (Amazon lease) has offered $166,500 as its annual lease payment for their upcoming renewal option.  Mr. Alfree moved that McConnell be given a counter offer of $223,000 per year, and authorized Mr. Taylor to negotiate, with a firm lower limit of $180,000.  Motion carried.
There being no further business, the regular meeting was adjourned.
Respectfully Submitted,
Kathleen MacDonough
Executive Secretary
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